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GOETHE UND DER LIEBE GOTT
Then she walked in the garden till she came to a pavilion, lofty of building and wide of continence, never saw mortal nor heard of a goodlier than it
[So she entered] and found herself in a long corridor, which led to a bath goodlier than that whereof it hath been spoken, and the cisterns thereof
were full of rose-water mingled with musk. Quoth Tuhfeh, 'Extolled be the perfection of God! Indeed, this (210) is none other than a mighty king.'
Then she put off her clothes and washed her body and made her ablution, after the fullest fashion, (211) and prayed that which was due from her of
prayer from the evening [of the previous day]. (212) When the sun rose upon the gate of the garden and she saw the wonders thereof, with that
which was therein of all manner flowers and streams, and heard the voices of its birds, she marvelled at what she saw of the surpassing goodliness
of its ordinance and the beauty of its disposition and sat meditating the affair of Er Reshid and pondering what was come of him after her. Her tears
ran down upon her cheek and the zephyr blew on her; so she slept and knew no more till she felt a breath on her cheek, whereupon she awoke in
affright and found Queen Kemeriyeh kissing her face, and with her her sisters, who said to her, 'Arise, for the sun hath set.'.Ramazan in my life
ne'er I fasted, nor e'er, i. 49..? ? ? ? ? For those whom we cherish are parted and gone; They have left us in torment to pine for dismay..So each of
them fared on with that which was with him and gave not over going till they met in one of the inns (33) and each complained to the other of that
which he had abidden of travel [in quest of custom] and of the lack of demand for his wares. Now each of them had it in mind to cheat his fellow;
so El Merouzi said to Er Razi, 'Wilt thou sell me that?' 'Yes,' answered he, and the other continued, 'And wilt thou buy that which is with me?' Er
Razi assented; so they agreed upon this and each of them sold his fellow that which was with him [in exchange for the other's ware]; after which
they bade each other farewell and parted. As soon as they were out of each other's sight, they examined their loads, to see what was therein, and
one of them found that he had a load of sheep's dung and the other that he had a load of goat's dung; whereupon each of them turned back in quest
of his fellow. They met in the inn aforesaid and laughed at each other and cancelling their bargain, agreed to enter into partnership and that all that
they had of money and other good should be in common between them, share and share alike..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? xa. The Old Woman and the
Draper's Wife dccccxvii.Your water I'll leave without drinking, for there, i. 210..Meanwhile, the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis and his son Es Shisban
set out, as we have said, with their troops, who were of the doughtiest of the Jinn and the most accomplished of them in valour and horsemanship,
[and fared on till they drew near the Crescent Mountain], When the news of their approach reached Meimoun, he cried out with a great cry to the
troops, who were twenty thousand horse, [and bade them make ready for departure]. Then he went in to Tuhfeh and kissing her, said to her, 'Know
that thou art presently my life of the world, and indeed the Jinn are gathered together to wage war on me on thine account. If I am vouchsafed the
victory over them and am preserved alive, I will set all the kings of the Jinn under thy feet and thou shall become queen of the world.' But she
shook her head and wept; and he said, 'Weep not, for, by the virtue of the mighty inscription engraven on the seal-ring of Solomon, thou shall never
again see the land of men! Can any one part with his life? So give ear unto that which I say; else will I kill thee.' And she was silent..There was
once a king of the kings, by name Ibrahim, to whom the kings abased themselves and did obedience; but he had no son and was straitened of breast
because of this, fearing lest the kingship go forth of his hand. He ceased not vehemently to desire a son and to buy slave-girls and lie with them, till
one of them conceived, whereat he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and gave gifts and largesse galore. When the girl's months were accomplished
and the season of her delivery drew near, the king summoned the astrologers and they watched for the hour of her child-bearing and raised
astrolabes [towards the sun] and took strait note of the time. The damsel gave birth to a male child, whereat the king rejoiced with an exceeding
joy, and the people heartened each other with the glad news of this..? ? ? ? ? d. The Tailor's Story cxxxvi.When King Shah Bekht heard this story, it
pleased him and he bade the vizier go away to his own house..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of Tuhfet el Culoub and Haroun er Reshid dccccxlii.?THE
FOURTEENTH OFFICER'S STORY..? ? ? ? ? i. The Credulous Husband dcccxcviii.Therewithal he ordered her a handsome house and bade
furnish it with carpets and other furniture and vessels of choice and commanded that all she needed should be given her. This was done during the
rest of the day, and when the night came, she despatched the eunuch with the mule and a suit of clothes, to fetch Noureddin from the Muezzin's
lodging. So the young man donned the clothes and mounting; rode to the house, where he abode in luxury and delight a full-told month, what while
she solaced him with four things, to wit, the eating of fowls and the drinking of wine and the lying upon brocade and the entering the bath after
copulation. Moreover, she brought him six suits of clothes and fell to changing his apparel day by day; nor was the appointed time accomplished
ere his beauty returned to him and his goodliness; nay, his charms waxed tenfold and he became a ravishment to all who looked on him..When he
had made an end of his verses, he folded the letter and gave it to the nurse, who took it and carried it to Mariyeh. When she came into the princess's
presence, she saluted her; but Mariyeh returned not her salutation and she said, "O my lady, how hard is thy heart that thou grudgest to return the
salutation! Take this letter, for that it is the last of that which shall come to thee from him." Quoth Mariyeh, "Take my warning and never again
enter my palace, or it will be the cause of thy destruction; for I am certified that thou purposest my dishonour. So get thee gone from me." And she
commanded to beat the nurse; whereupon the latter went forth fleeing from her presence, changed of colour and absent of wits, and gave not over
going till she came to the house of El Abbas..? ? ? ? ? s. The Journeyman and the Girl dccccix.105. Ali Noureddin and the Frank King's Daughter
dcccxxxi.? ? ? ? ? All hearkening to my word, obeying my command, In whatsoever thing is pleasing to my sight..Indeed, thou'st told the tale of
kings and men of might, iii. 87..The wife of the shopkeeper, to wit, the nurse, came out, with the rest of those who came out, to divert herself with
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gazing upon the show, and when she saw El Abbas and beheld his beauty and the goodliness of his army and that which he had brought back with
him of herds and slaves and slave-girls and mamelukes, she improvised and recited the following verses:.Asleep and Awake, i. 5..Now this island
is under the Equinoctial line; its night is still twelve hours and its day the like. Its length is fourscore parasangs and its breadth thirty, and it is a
great island, stretching between a lofty mountain and a deep valley. This mountain is visible at a distance of three days' journey and therein are
various kinds of jacinths and other precious stones and metals of all kinds and all manner spice-trees, and its soil is of emery, wherewith jewels are
wrought. In its streams are diamonds, and pearls are in its rivers. (208) I ascended to its summit and diverted myself by viewing all the marvels
therein, which are such as beggar description; after which I returned to the king and sought of him permission to return to my own country. He gave
me leave, after great pressure, and bestowed on me abundant largesse from his treasuries. Moreover, he gave me a present and a sealed letter and
said to me, 'Carry this to the Khalif Haroun er Reshid and salute him for us with abundant salutation.' And I said, 'I hear and obey.'.When it was
night, the king summoned the vizier and sought of him the hearing of the [promised] story. "Hearkening and obedience," replied Er Rehwan,
"Know, O august king, that.Here Queen Es Shuhba bade them farewell and taking her troops, returned to her palace, whilst the kings also went
away to their abodes and the Sheikh Aboultawaif addressed himself to divert Tuhfeh till nightfall, when he mounted her on the back of one of the
Afrits and bade other thirty gather together all that she had gotten of treasure and raiment and jewels and dresses of honour. [Then they flew off,]
whilst Iblis went with her, and in less than the twinkling of an eye he set her down in her sleeping-chamber. Then he and those who were with him
took leave of her and went away. When Tuhfeh found herself in her own chamber and on her couch, her reason fled for joy and it seemed to her as
if she had never stirred thence. Then she took the lute and tuned it and touched it on wondrous wise and improvised verses and sang..When this
came to the king's knowledge, he despatched troops in pursuit of Zourkhan, to stop the road upon him, whilst he himself went out and overtaking
the vizier, smote him on the head with his mace and slew him. Then he took his daughter by force and returning to his dwelling-place, went in to
her and married her. Arwa resigned herself with patience to that which betided her and committed her affair to God the Most High; and indeed she
was used to serve Him day and night with a goodly service in the house of King Dabdin her husband..Sitt el Milah, Noureddin Ali of Damascus
and, iii. 3..153. Julnar of the Sea and her Son King Bedr Basim of Persia iccxxxviii.? ? ? ? ? Or if to me "I'm absent" thou sayest, "'Tis a lie," My
heart replies, bewildered 'twixt doubt and certainty..? ? ? ? ? Full many a man incited me to infidelity, But I refused, for all the talk wherewith they
set on me..?THE THIEF'S STORY..Then came forward the thirteenth officer and said, 'I will tell you a story that a man of my friends told me.
(Quoth he).Quintessence of Things, The King who knew the, i. 230..King who lost Kingdom and Wife and Wealth, The, ii. 66..When she had made
an end of her verses, she folded the letter and delivered it to the nurse, who took it and carried it to El Abbas. He broke it open and read it and
apprehended its purport; then took inkhorn and paper and wrote the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? aa. Story of the Jealous Man and the Parrot
(226) xiv.There was once a man, a headman [of a village], by name Abou Sabir, and he had much cattle and a fair wife, who had borne him two
sons. They abode in a certain village and there used to come thither a lion and devour Abou Sabir's cattle, so that the most part thereof was wasted
and his wife said to him one day, 'This lion hath wasted the most part of our cattle. Arise, mount thy horse and take thy men and do thine endeavour
to kill him, so we may be at rest from him.' But Abou Sabir said, 'Have patience, O woman, for the issue of patience is praised. This lion it is that
transgresseth against us, and the transgressor, needs must Allah destroy him. Indeed, it is our patience that shall slay him, and he that doth evil,
needs must it revert upon him.' A little after, the king went forth one day to hunt and falling in with the lion, he and his troops, gave chase to him
and ceased not [to follow] after him till they slew him. This came to Abou Sabir's knowledge and he said to his wife, 'Said I not to thee, O woman,
that whoso doth evil, it shall revert upon him? Belike, if I had sought to slay the lion myself, I had not availed against him, and this is the issue of
patience.'.? ? ? ? ? Whenas thou passest by the dwellings of my love, Greet him for me with peace, a greeting debonair,.? ? ? ? ? Drink of the
first-run wine, that shows as very flame it were, When from the pitcher 'tis outpoured, or ere the day appear..115. The Angel of Death and the King
of the Children of Israel cccclxiii.When King Kisra heard this, he redoubled in loveliking for her and affection and said to her, 'Do what thou wilt.'
So he let bring a litter and carrying her therein to his dwelling-place, married her and entreated her with the utmost honour. Then he sent a great
army to King Dadbin and fetching him and his vizier and the chamberlain, caused bring them before him, unknowing what he purposed with them.
Moreover, he caused set up for Arwa a pavilion in the courtyard of his palace and she entered therein and let down the curtain before herself. When
the servants had set their seats and they had seated themselves, Arwa raised a corner of the curtain and said, 'O Kardan, rise to thy feet, for it
befitteth not that thou sit in the like of this assembly, before this mighty King Kisra.' When the vizier heard these words, his heart quaked and his
joints were loosened and of his fear, he rose to his feet. Then said she to him, 'By the virtue of Him who hath made thee stand in this place of
standing [up to judgment], and thou abject and humiliated, I conjure thee speak the truth and say what prompted thee to lie against me and cause
me go forth from my house and from the hand of my husband and made thee practise thus against a man, (117) a true believer, and slay him. This
is no place wherein leasing availeth nor may prevarication be therein.'.Ishac entered, he and his company, and seating themselves in the place of
honour, amused themselves by looking on the slave-girls and mamelukes and watching how they were sold, till the sale came to an end, when some
of the folk went away and other some sat. Then said the slave-dealer, 'Let none sit with us except him who buyeth by the thousand [dinars] and
upwards.' So those who were present withdrew and there remained none but Er Reshid and his company; whereupon the slave-dealer called the
damsel, after he had caused set her a chair of fawwak, (170) furnished with Greek brocade, and it was as she were the sun shining in the clear sky.
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When she entered, she saluted and sitting down, took the lute and smote upon it, after she had touched its strings and tuned it, so that all present
were amazed. Then she sang thereto the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Like the full moon she shows upon a night of fortune fair, Slender of shape and
charming all with her seductive air..There was once aforetime a chief officer [of police] and there passed by him one day a Jew, with a basket in his
hand, wherein were five thousand dinars; whereupon quoth the officer to one of his slaves, "Canst thou make shift to take that money from yonder
Jew's basket?" "Yes," answered he, nor did he tarry beyond the next day before he came to his master, with the basket in his hand. So (quoth the
officer) I said to him, "Go, bury it in such a place." So he went and buried it and returned and told me. Hardly had he done this when there arose a
clamour and up came the Jew, with one of the king's officers, avouching that the money belonged to the Sultan and that he looked to none but us
for it. We demanded of him three days' delay, as of wont, and I said to him who had taken the money, "Go and lay somewhat in the Jew's house,
that shall occupy him with himself." So he went and played a fine trick, to wit, he laid in a basket a dead woman's hand, painted [with henna] and
having a gold seal- ring on one of the fingers, and buried the basket under a flagstone in the Jew's house. Then came we and searched and found the
basket, whereupon we straightway clapped the Jew in irons for the murder of a woman..So saying, he went away, whilst Mesrour entered and
taking up Aboulhusn, shut the door after him, and followed his master, till he reached the palace, what while the night drew to an end and the cocks
cried out, and set him down before the Commander of the Faithful, who laughed at him. Then he sent for Jaafer the Barmecide and when he came
before him, he said to him, "Note this young man and when thou seest him to-morrow seated in my place of estate and on the throne of my
Khalifate and clad in my habit, stand thou in attendance upon him and enjoin the Amirs and grandees and the people of my household and the
officers of my realm to do the like and obey him in that which he shall command them; and thou, if he bespeak thee of anything, do it and hearken
unto him and gainsay him not in aught in this coming day." Jaafer answered with, "Hearkening and obedience," (17) and withdrew, whilst the
Khalif went in to the women of the palace, who came to him, and he said to them, "Whenas yonder sleeper awaketh to-morrow from his sleep, kiss
ye the earth before him and make obeisance to him and come round about him and clothe him in the [royal] habit and do him the service of the
Khalifate and deny not aught of his estate, but say to him, 'Thou art the Khalif.'" Then he taught them what they should say to him and how they
should do with him and withdrawing to a privy place, let down a curtain before himself and slept..142. El Asmai and the three Girls of Bassora
dclxxxvi.When she had made an end of her song, she cast the lute from her hand and wept till she swooned away, whereupon the Khalif bade carry
her to her chamber. Now he was ravished with her and loved her with an exceeding love; so, after awhile, he again commanded to bring her to his
presence, and when she came, he bade her sing. Accordingly, she took the lute and spoke forth that which was in her heart and sang the following
verses:.Presently, El Abbas, son of King El Aziz, lord of the land of Yemen and Zebidoun (55) and Mecca (which God increase in honour and
brightness and beauty!), heard of her; and he was of the great ones of Mecca and the Hejaz (56) and was a youth without hair on his cheeks. So he
presented himself one day in his father's sitting-chamber, (57) whereupon the folk made way for him and the king seated him on a chair of red gold,
set with pearls and jewels. The prince sat, with his head bowed to the ground, and spoke not to any; whereby his father knew that his breast was
straitened and bade the boon-companions and men of wit relate marvellous histories, such as beseem the assemblies of kings; nor was there one of
them but spoke forth the goodliest of that which was with him; but El Abbas still abode with his head bowed down. Then the king bade his
session-mates withdraw, and when the chamber was void, he looked at his son and said to him, "By Allah, thou rejoicest me with thy coming in to
me and chagrinest me for that thou payest no heed to any of the session-mates nor of the boon-companions. What is the cause of this?".? ? ? ? ? My
heart bereavement of my friends forebode; may God of them The dwellings not bereave, but send them timely home again!.On this wise they did
three times, and every time [he climbed the tree] the lover came up out of the underground place and bestrode her, whilst her husband looked on
and she still said, 'O liar, seest thou aught?' 'Yes,' would he answer and came down in haste, but saw no one and she said to him, 'By my life, look
and say nought but the truth!' Then said he to her, 'Arise, let us depart this place, (234) for it is full of Jinn and Marids.' [So they returned to their
house] and passed the night [there] and the man arose in the morning, assured that this was all but imagination and illusion. And so the lover
accomplished his desire. (235) Nor, O king of the age," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary than the story of the king and the
tither.".Advantages of Patience, Of the, i. 89..When the morning morrowed and the king sat on the throne of his kingship, he summoned the chief
of his viziers and said to him, "What deemest thou of this that yonder robber-youth hath done? Behold, he hath entered my house and lain down on
my bed and I fear lest there be an intrigue between him and the woman. How deemest thou of the affair?" "God prolong the king's continuance!"
replied the vizier. "What sawest thou in this youth [to make thee trust in him]? Is he not vile of origin, the son of thieves? Needs must a thief revert
to his vile origin, and whoso reareth the young of the serpent shall get of them nought but biting. As for the woman, she is not at fault; for, since
[the] time [of her marriage with thee] till now, there hath appeared from her nought but good breeding and modesty; and now, if the king give me
leave, I will go to her and question her, so I may discover to thee the affair.".The company marvelled at this story and said all, 'Woe to the
oppressor!' Then came forward the sixteenth officer and said, 'And I also will tell you a marvellous story, and it is on this wise..? ? ? ? ? The pitcher
then of goblets filled full and brimming o'er With limpid wine we plunder, that pass from friend to friend..When Er Reshid heard this, he waxed
exceeding wroth and said, "May God not reunite you twain in gladness!" Then he summoned the headsman, and when he presented himself, he said
to him, "Strike off the head of this accursed slave-girl." So Mesrour took her by the hand and [led her away; but], when she came to the door, she
turned and said to the Khalif, "O Commander of the Faithful, I conjure thee, by thy fathers and forefathers, give ear unto that I shall say!" Then she
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improvised and recited the following verses:.When the company heard this story, they marvelled thereat with the utmost wonderment. Then the
fifth officer, who was the lieutenant of the bench, (113) came forward and said, '[This is] no wonder and there befell me that which is rarer and
more extraordinary than this..? ? ? ? ? b. The Story of Janshah ccccxcix.?SINDBAD THE SAILOR AND HINDBAD THE PORTER..When the
messenger came to King Azadbekht and he read the letter and the present was laid before him, he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and occupied
himself with eating and drinking, hour after hour. But the chief Vizier of his Viziers came to him and said, "0 king, know that Isfehend the Vizier is
thine enemy, for that his soul liketh not that which thou hast done with him, and the message that he hath sent thee [is a trick; so] rejoice thou not
therein, neither be thou deluded by the sweetness of his words and the softness of his speech." The king hearkened [not] to his Vizier's speech, but
made light of the matter and presently, [dismissing it from his thought], busied himself with that which he was about of eating and drinking and
merrymaking and delight.The king marvelled at what he saw and questioned him of [how he came by] the knowledge of this. 'O king,' answered the
old man, 'this [kind of] jewel is engendered in the belly of a creature called the oyster and its origin is a drop of rain and it is firm to the touch [and
groweth not warm, when held in the hand]; so, when [I took the second pearl and felt that] it was warm to the touch, I knew that it harboured some
living thing, for that live things thrive not but in heat.' (209) So the king said to the cook, 'Increase his allowance.' And he appointed to him [fresh]
allowances..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? aa. The Merchant and the Parrot xiv.Then said the prince to him, 'Make ready to go with me to my country.' So he
made ready and went with the prince till he drew near the frontiers of his father's kingdom, where the people received him with the utmost honour
and sent to acquaint his father with his son's coming. The king came out to meet him and they entreated the goldsmith with honour. The prince
abode awhile with his father, then set out, [he and the goldsmith] to return to the country of the fair one, the daughter of the King of Hind; but there
met him robbers by the way and he fought the sorest of battles and was slain. The goldsmith buried him and marked his grave (229) and returned,
sorrowing and distraught to his own country, without telling any of the prince's death..Vizier Er Rehwan, King Shah Bekht and his, i.
215..Precipitation, Of the Ill Effects of, i. 98.Moreover, he gave her a complete suit of clothes and raising his head to her, said, "When thou toldest
me that which Mariyeh had done with thee, God rooted out the love of her from my heart, and never again will she occur to my mind; so extolled
be the perfection of Him who turneth hearts and eyes! It was she who was the cause of my coming out from Yemen, and now the time is past for
which I engaged with my people and I fear lest my father levy his troops and come forth in quest of me, for that he hath no child other than myself
and cannot brook to be parted from me; and on like wise is it with my mother." When the nurse heard his words, she said to him, "O my lord, and
which of the kings is thy father?" "My father is El Aziz, lord of Yemen and Nubia and the Islands (91) of the Benou Kehtan and the Two Noble
Sanctuaries (92) (God the Most High have them in His keeping!)," answered El Abbas; "and whenas he taketh horse, there mount with him an
hundred and twenty and four thousand horsemen, all smiters with the sword, let alone attendants and servants and followers, all of whom give ear
unto my word and obey my commandment." "Why, then, O my lord," asked the nurse, "didst thou conceal the secret of thy rank and lineage and
passedst thyself off for a wayfarer? Alas for our disgrace before thee by reason of our shortcoming in rendering thee thy due! What shall be our
excuse with thee, and thou of the sons of the kings?" But he rejoined, "By Allah, thou hast not fallen short! Nay, it is incumbent on me to requite
thee, what while I live, though I be far distant from thee.".King and his Chamberlain's Wife, The, ii. 53..For the uses of food I was fashioned and
made, ii. 223..? ? ? ? ? Though little, with beauty myself I've adorned; So the flowers are my subjects and I am their queen..When the morning
morrowed, the first who presented himself before the Amir was the Cadi Amin el Hukm, leaning on two of his black slaves; and he was crying out
and calling [on God] for aid and saying, "O crafty and perfidious Amir, thou depositedst with me a woman [yesternight] and broughtest her into my
house and my dwelling-place, and she arose [in the night] and took from me the good of the little orphans, (96) six great bags, [containing each a
thousand dinars, (97) and made off;] but as for me, I will say no more to thee except in the Sultan's presence." (98) When the Master of the Police
heard these words, he was troubled and rose and sat down; then he took the Cadi and seating him by his side, soothed him and exhorted him to
patience, till he had made an end of talk, when he turned to the officers and questioned them. They fixed the affair on me and said, "We know
nothing of this affair but from Captain Muineddin." So the Cadi turned to me and said, "Thou wast of accord with this woman, for she said she
came from the Citadel.".133. The City of Brass dlxvi.? ? ? ? ? A sun [is my love;] but his heat in mine entrails still rageth, concealed; A moon, in
the hearts of the folk he riseth, and not in the sky..? ? ? ? ? A good it is to have one's loved ones ever near,.? ? ? ? ? O hills of the sands and the
rugged piebald plain, Shall the bondman of love win ever free from pain!.80. The Schoolmaster who fell in Love by Report dclxv.71. Yehya ben
Khalid and the Poor Man dclvi.So the folk resorted to her from all parts and she used to pray God (to whom belong might and majesty) for the
oppressed and God granted him relief, and against his oppressor, and He broke him in sunder. Moreover, she prayed for the sick and they were
made whole; and on this wise she abode a great space of time. As for her husband, when he returned from the pilgrimage, his brother and the
neighbours acquainted him with his wife's affair, whereat he was sore concerned and misdoubted of their story, for that which he knew of her
chastity and prayerfulness; and he wept for her loss..'This is idle talk,' answered the cook. 'Thou canst not deliver thyself with this, O youth, for that
in thy deliverance is my destruction.' Quoth Selim, 'I swear to thee and give thee the covenant of God (to whom belong might and majesty) and His
bond, that He took of His prophets, that I will not discover thy secret ever.' But the cook answered, saying, 'Away! Away! This may no wise be.'
However, Selim ceased not to conjure him and make supplication to him and weep, while the cook persisted in his intent to slaughter him. Then he
wept and recited the following verses:.?THE ELEVENTH OFFICER'S STORY..So saying, he left him and went away, whereupon up came the
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three other sharpers, the comrades of him of the ass, and said to the money-changer, 'God requite thee for us with good, for that thou hast bought
him! How can we requite thee!' Quoth he, 'I will not sell him but for ten thousand dirhems.' When they heard this, they returned to the ass and fell
again to examining him and handling him. Then said they to the money-changer, 'We were mistaken in him. This is not the ass we sought and he is
not worth more than half a score paras to us.' Then they left him and offered to go away, whereat the money-changer was sore chagrined and cried
out at their speech, saying, 'O folk, ye besought me to buy him for you and now I have bought him, ye say, "We were deceived [in him], and he is
not worth more than ten paras to us."' Quoth they, 'We supposed that in him was that which we desired; but, behold, in him is the contrary of that
which we want; and indeed he hath a default, for that he is short of back.' And they scoffed at him and went away from him and dispersed..? ? ? ? ?
a. The Mouse and the Flea cli.Then she was silent, and when the king heard her speech and profited by that which she said, he summoned up his
reasoning faculties and cleansed his heart and caused his understanding revert [to the right way] and turned [with repentance] to God the Most High
and said in himself, "Since there befell the kings of the Chosroes more than that which hath befallen me, never, whilst I abide [on life], shall I cease
to blame myself [for that which I did in the slaughter of the daughters of the folk]. As for this Shehrzad, her like is not found in the lands; so
extolled be the perfection of Him who appointed her a means for the deliverance of His creatures from slaughter and oppression!" Then he arose
from his session and kissed her head, whereat she rejoiced with an exceeding joy, she and her sister Dinarzad..Then the king took counsel with
himself to build his son a bath and adorn it with various paintings, so he might show it to him and divert him with the sight thereof, to the intent
that his body might be solaced thereby and that the obsession of travel might cease from him and he be turned from [his purpose of] removal from
his parents. So he addressed himself to the building of the bath and assembling architects and builders and artisans from all the towns and citadels
and islands [of his dominions], assigned them a site and marked out its boundaries. Then the workmen occupied themselves with the making of the
bath and the setting out and adornment of its cabinets and roofs. They used paints and precious stones of all kinds, according to the variousness of
their hues, red and green and blue and yellow and what not else of all manner colours; and each artisan wrought at his handicraft and each painter at
his art, whilst the rest of the folk busied themselves with transporting thither varicoloured stones..? ? ? ? ? To God of all the woes I've borne I plain
me, for I pine For longing and lament, and Him for solace I entreat.There was once a man of the drapers, who had a fair wife, and she was
curtained (54) and chaste. A certain young man saw her coming forth of the bath and loved her and his heart was occupied with her. So he cast
about [to get access to her] with all manner of devices, but availed not to win to her; and when he was weary of endeavour and his patience was
exhausted for weariness and his fortitude failed him and he was at an end of his resources against her, he complained of this to an old woman of
ill-omen, (55) who promised him to bring about union between him and her. He thanked her for this and promised her all manner of good; and she
said to him, "Get thee to her husband and buy of him a turban-cloth of fine linen, and let it be of the goodliest of stuffs.".He gained him wealth and
returning to his native land, after twenty years' absence, alighted in the neighbourhood of an old woman, whom he bespoke fair and entreated with
liberality, requiring of her a wench whom he might lie withal. Quoth she, 'I know none but a certain fair woman, who is renowned for this fashion.'
(12) Then she described her charms to him and made him lust after her, and he said, 'Hasten to her forthright and lavish unto her that which she
asketh, [in exchange for her favours].' So the old woman betook herself to the damsel and discovered to her the man's wishes and bade her to him;
but she answered, saying, 'It is true that I was on this [fashion of] whoredom [aforetime]; but now I have repented to God the Most High and hanker
no more after this; nay, I desire lawful marriage; so, if he be content with that which is lawful, I am at his service.'.There was once, in the parts of
Khorassan, a man of the affluent of the country, who was a merchant of the chiefest of the merchants and was blessed with two children, a son and
a daughter. He was assiduous in rearing them and making fair their education, and they grew up and throve after the goodliest fashion. He used to
teach the boy, who taught his sister all that he learnt, so that the girl became perfect in the knowledge of the Traditions of the Prophet and in polite
letters, by means of her brother. Now the boy's name was Selim and that of the girl Selma. When they grew up and waxed, their father built them a
mansion beside his own and lodged them apart therein and appointed them slave-girls and servants to tend them and assigned unto each of them
pensions and allowances and all that they needed of high and low, meat and bread and wine and raiment and vessels and what not else. So Selim
and Selma abode in that mansion, as they were one soul in two bodies, and they used to sleep on one couch; and rooted in each one's heart was love
and affection and familiar friendship [for the other of them]..Two Kings and the Vizier's Daughters, The, iii. 145.? ? ? ? ? Though Fortune whiles to
thee belike may be unjust, Her seasons change and man's excused if he transgress..When it was the appointed time, there came to us the man of the
Sultan's guards, [who had accompanied the Jew, when he came to complain of the loss of the money,] and said, "The Sultan biddeth you nail up
(143) the Jew and bring the money, for that there is no way by which five thousand dinars can be lost." Wherefore we knew that our device sufficed
not. So I went forth and finding a young man, a Haurani, (144) passing the road, laid hands on him and stripped him and beat him with palm-rods.
Then I clapped him in irons and carrying him to the prefecture, beat him again, saying to them, "This is the thief who stole the money." And we
strove to make him confess; but he would not confess. So we beat him a third and a fourth time, till we were weary and exhausted and he became
unable to return an answer. But, when we had made an end of beating and tormenting him, he said, "I will fetch the money forthright.".On this wise
they abode a long while till one day the wife went out in quest of water, whereof she had need, and espied a physician who had spread a carpet in
the Thereon he had set out great store of drugs and implements of medicine and he was speaking and muttering [charms], whilst the folk flocked to
him and compassed him about on every side. The weaver's wife marvelled at the largeness of the physician's fortune (16) and said in herself, 'Were
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my husband thus, he would have an easy life of it and that wherein we are of straitness and misery would be enlarged unto him.'."If it must be and
no help, admit Jerir." So Adi went forth and admitted Jerir, who entered, saying:.So Kemeriyeh cried out to an Afrit of the Afrits and a calamity of
the calamities, (240) by name El Ased et Teyyar, (241) and said to him, 'Go with my message to the Crescent Mountain, the abiding-place of
Meimoun the Sworder, and enter in to him and salute him in my name and say to him, "How canst thou be assured for thyself, O Meimoun? (242)
Couldst thou find none on whom to vent thy drunken humour and whom to maltreat save Tuhfeh, more by token that she is a queen? But thou art
excused, for that thou didst this not but of thine intoxication, and the Shekh Aboultawaif pardoneth thee, for that thou wast drunken. Indeed, thou
hast outraged his honour; but now restore her to her palace, for that she hath done well and favoured us and done us service, and thou knowest that
she is presently our queen. Belike she may bespeak Queen Es Shuhba, whereupon the matter will be aggravated and that wherein there is no good
will betide. Indeed, thou wilt get no tittle of profit [from this thine enterprise]; verily, I give thee good counsel, and so peace be on thee!"'.? ? ? ? ?
All, all, for thy sweet sake, I left; ay, I forsook Aziz, my sire, and those akin to me that hight.There was once, in the city of Baghdad, a man, [by
name El Merouzi,] (30) who was a sharper and plagued (31) the folk with his knavish tricks, and he was renowned in all quarters [for roguery]. [He
went out one day], carrying a load of sheep's dung, and took an oath that he would not return to his lodging till he had sold it at the price of raisins.
Now there was in another city a second sharper, [by name Er Razi,] (32) one of its people, who [went out the same day], bearing a load of goat's
dung, which he had sworn that he would not sell but at the price of dried figs..By Allah, but that I trusted that I should meet you again, ii.
266..Affairs, Of Looking to the Issues of, i. 80..Quoth Ishac, 'Indeed, this was of thy fair fortune. By Allah, I know not that which thou knowest in
this craft!' Then he arose and going to a chest, brought out therefrom striped clothes of great price, netted with jewels and great pearls, and said to
her, 'In the name of God, don these, O my lady Tuhfeh.' So she arose and donned those clothes and veiled herself and went up [with Ishac] to the
palace of the Khalifate, where he made her stand without, whilst he himself went in to the Commander of the Faithful (with whom was Jaafer the
Barmecide) and kissing the earth before him, said to him, 'O Commander of the Faithful, I have brought thee a damsel, never saw eyes her like for
excellence in singing and touching the lute; and her name is Tuhfeh." (186) 'And where,' asked Er Reshed, 'is this Tuhfeh, who hath not her like in
the world?' Quoth Ishac, 'Yonder she stands, O Commander of the Faithful;' and he acquainted the Khalif with her case from first to last. Then said
Er Reshid, 'It is a marvel to hear thee praise a slave-girl after this fashion. Admit her, so we may see her, for that the morning may not be hidden.'.?
? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ed. Story of the Barber's Fourth Brother xxxii.44. El Mamoun and Zubeideh dlxviii.The news reached his father, who said to him,
'O my son, this damsel to whom thy heart cleaveth is at thy commandment and we have power over her; so wait till I demand her [in marriage] for
thee.' But the prince said, 'I will not wait.' So his father hastened in the matter and sent to demand her of her father, who required of him a hundred
thousand dinars to his daughter's dowry. Quoth Bihzad's father, 'So be it,' and paid down what was in his treasuries, and there remained to his
charge but a little of the dower. So he said to his son, 'Have patience, O my son, till we gather together the rest of the money and send to fetch her
to thee, for that she is become thine.' Therewith the prince waxed exceeding wroth and said, 'I will not have patience;' so he took his sword and his
spear and mounting his horse, went forth and fell to stopping the way, [so haply that he might win what lacked of the dowry]..El Abbas from Akil
his stead is come again, iii. 108..Meanwhile, his father and mother had gone round about all the islands of the sea in quest of him and his brother,
hoping that the sea might have cast them up, but found no trace of them; so they despaired of finding them and took up their abode in one of the
islands. One day, the merchant, being in the market, saw a broker, and in his hand a boy he was calling for sale, and said in himself, 'I will buy
yonder boy, so I may console myself with him for my sons.' So he bought him and carried him to his house; and when his wife saw him, she cried
out and said, 'By Allah, this is my son!' So his father and mother rejoiced in him with an exceeding joy and questioned him of his brother; but he
answered, 'The sea parted us and I knew not what became of him.' Therewith his father and mother consoled themselves with him and on this wise
a number of years passed..The Fourteenth Night of the Month..Then I arose and fared on a day and a night, till I came to the house of my master,
who saw me pale and disfeatured for fear and hunger. He rejoiced in my return and said to me, 'By Allah, thou hast made my heart ache on thine
account; for I went and finding the tree torn up by the roots, doubted not but the elephants had destroyed thee. Tell me then how it was with thee.'
So I told him what had befallen me and he marvelled exceedingly and rejoiced, saying, 'Knowst thou where this hill is?' 'Yes, O my lord,' answered
I. So he took me up with him on an elephant and we rode till we came to the elephants' burial-place..68. Haroun er Reshid and the three Poets
ccclxxxvi.On this wise I abode a while of time, every day shooting an elephant, whereupon my master came and carried it away, till, one day, as I
sat hidden in the tree, there came up elephants without number, roaring and trumpeting, so that meseemed the earth trembled for the din. They all
made for the tree whereon I was and the girth whereof was fifty cubits, and compassed it about. Then a huge elephant came up to the tree and
winding his trunk about it, tugged at it, till he plucked it up by the roots and cast it to the ground. I fell among the elephants, and the great elephant,
coming up to me, as I lay aswoon for affright, wound his trunk about me and tossing me on to his back, made off with me, accompanied by the
others; nor did he leave faring on with me, and I absent from the world, till he brought me to a certain place and casting me down from off his back,
went away, followed by the rest. I lay there awhile, till my trouble subsided and my senses returned to me, when I sat up, deeming myself in a
dream, and found myself on a great hill, stretching far and wide and all of elephants' bones. So I knew that this was their burial-place and that they
had brought me thither on account of the bones..? ? ? ? ? When in the sitting-chamber we for merry-making sate, With thine eyes' radiance the
place thou didst illuminate.? ? ? ? ? Yet, an thou wilt vouchsafe thy favours unto me, My sabre thou shalt see the foemen put to flight;.So saying, he
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went up to the princess and laying his hand upon her heart, found it fluttering like a doveling and the life yet clinging to (112) her bosom. So he
laid his hand upon her cheek, whereupon she opened her eyes and beckoning to her maid, signed to her, as who should say, "Who is this that
treadeth my carpet and transgresseth against me?" (113) "O my lady," answered Shefikeh, "this is Prince El Abbas, for whose sake thou departest
the world." When Mariyeh heard speak of El Abbas, she raised her hand from under the coverlet and laying it upon his neck, inhaled his odour
awhile. Then she sat up and her colour returned to her and they sat talking till a third part of the night was past..Presently, her husband entered and
saw the girdle and knew it. Now he was ware of the king's love for women; so he said to his wife, ' What is this that I see with thee?' Quoth she, 'I
will tell thee the truth,' and recounted to him the story; but he believed her not and doubt entered into his heart. As for the king, he passed that night
in chagrin and concern, and when it morrowed, he summoned the chamberlain and investing him with the governance of one of his provinces, bade
him betake himself thither, purposing, after he should have departed and come to his destination, to foregather with his wife. The chamberlain
perceived [his intent] and knew his design; so he answered, saying, 'Hearkening and obedience. I will go and set my affairs in order and give such
charges as may be necessary for the welfare of my estate; then will I go about the king's occasion.' And the king said, 'Do this and hasten.'."He shall
not come in to me. Who is at the door, other than he?" "Heman ben Ghalib el Ferezdec," (55) answered Adi; and Omar said, "It is he who saith,
glorying in adultery ..." [And he repeated the following verses:].? ? ? ? ? The nobles' hands, for that my place I must forsake, Do solace me with
beds, whereon at ease I lie..Then she told him the story of Anca, daughter of Behram Gour, with Anca, daughter of the wind, and described to him
her dwelling-place and her island, whereupon quoth Er Reshid, 'O Tuhfet es Sedr, (252) tell me of El Anca, daughter of Behram Gour; is she of the
Jinn or of mankind or of the birds? For this long time have I desired to find one who should tell me of her.' 'It is well, O Commander of the
Faithful,' answered Tuhfeh. 'I asked the queen of this and she acquainted me with her case and told me who built her the palace.' Quoth Er Reshid,
'I conjure thee by Allah, tell it me.' And Tuhfeh answered, 'It is well,' and proceeded to tell him. And indeed he was amazed at that which he heard
from her and what she told him and at that which she had brought back of jewels and jacinths of various colours and preciots stones of many kinds,
such as amazed the beholder and confounded thought and mind. As for this, it was the means of the enrichment of the Barmecides and the
Abbasicles, and they abode in their delight..? ? ? ? ? Ye've drowned me in the sea of love for you; my heart Denies to be consoled for those whom I
adore..? ? ? ? ? Whenas En Nebhan strove to win my grace, himself to me With camel- loads he did commend of musk and camphor white,.? ? ? ? ?
Indeed, mine eyelids still with tears are ulcered and to you My bowels yearn to be made whole of all their pain and heat..57. Abou Nuwas with the
Three Boys and the Khalif Haroun er Reshid dcxlv.? ? ? ? ? i. The Spider and the Wind dccccviii.? ? ? ? ? r. The Heathcock and the Tortoises
dccccxxiv.Then Selim turned to Selma and said to her, 'O sister mine, how deemest thou of this calamity and what counsellest thou thereanent?' 'O
my brother,' answered she, 'indeed I know not what I shall say concerning the like of this; but he is not disappointed who seeketh direction [of
God], nor doth he repent who taketh counsel. One getteth not the better of the traces of burning by (68) haste, and know that this is an affliction that
hath descended on us; and we have need of management to do it away, yea, and contrivance to wash withal our shame from our faces.' And they
gave not over watching the gate till break of day, when the young man opened the door and their mother took leave of him; after which he went his
way and she entered, she and her handmaid..Men and our Lord Jesus, The Three, i. 282..When it was the Nine hundred and thirtieth Night,
Shehrzad said, "O king, there is present in my thought a story which treateth of women's craft and wherein is a warning to whoso will be warned
and an admonishment to whoso will be admonished and whoso hath discernment; but I fear lest the hearing of this lessen me with the king and
lower my rank in his esteem; yet I hope that this will not be, for that it is a rare story. Women are indeed corruptresses; their craft and their cunning
may not be set out nor their wiles known. Men enjoy their company and are not careful to uphold them [in the right way], neither do they watch
over them with all vigilance, but enjoy their company and take that which is agreeable and pay no heed to that which is other than this. Indeed, they
are like unto the crooked rib, which if thou go about to straighten, thou distortest it, and which if thou persist in seeking to redress, thou breakest it;
wherefore it behoveth the man of understanding to be silent concerning them.".Still by your ruined camp a dweller I abide, ii. 209..Presently, it
chanced that an enemy attacked King Khedidan; so he sent out his troops to him and made Bekhtzeman head of the army. Then they went forth to
the field and Khedidan also came forth and ranged his troops and took the spear and sallied out in person and fought a sore battle and overcame his
enemy, who fled, he and his troops, ignominiously. When the king and his army returned in triumph, Bekhtzeman said to him, 'Harkye, O king!
Meseemeth this is a strange thing of thee that thou art compassed about with this vast army, yet dost thou apply thyself in person to battle and
adventurest thyself.' Quoth the king, 'Dost thou call thyself a cavalier and a man of learning and deemest that victory is in abundance of troops?'
'Ay,' answered Bekhtzeman; 'that is indeed my belief.' And Khedidan said, 'By Allah, then, thou errest in this thy belief! Woe and again woe to him
whose trust is in other than God! Indeed, this army is appointed only for adornment and majesty, and victory is from God alone. I too, O
Bekhtzeman, believed aforetime that victory was in the multitude of men, and an enemy came out against me with eight hundred men, whilst I had
eight hundred thousand. I trusted in the number of my troops, whilst mine enemy trusted in God; so he defeated me and routed me and I was put to
a shameful flight and hid myself in one of the mountains, where I met with a recluse, [who had] withdrawn [himself from the world]. So I joined
myself to him and complained to him of my case and acquainted him with all that had befallen me. Quoth he, "Knowest thou why this befell thee
and thou wast defeated?" "I know not," answered I, and he said, "Because thou puttest thy trust in the multitude of thy troops and reliedst not upon
God the Most High. Hadst thou put thy trust in God and believed in Him that it is He [alone] who advantageth and endamageth thee, thine enemy
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had not availed to cope with thee. Return unto God." So I returned to myself and repented at the hands of the solitary, who said to me, "Turn back
with what remaineth to thee of troops and confront thine enemies, for, if their intents be changed from God, thou wilt overcome them, wert thou
alone." When I heard these words, I put my trust in God the Most High, and gathering together those who remained with me, fell upon mine
enemies at unawares in the night. They deemed us many and fled on the shamefullest wise, whereupon I entered my city and repossessed myself of
my place by the might of God the Most High, and now I fight not but [trusting] in His aid.'.45. The Man who stole the Dog's Dish of Gold cccxl
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